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	CENTRAL EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 13 March 2009

	

	1.

a)

b)

c)


	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Linda Findlay, Chair of the Central Area, and Graham Lancaster, Area Improvement Manager for Central (Mid) Area, welcomed headteachers to the district and area meeting. 
New headteachers in the area welcomed:

Sophie Massey

Tolleshunt D’Arcy St Nicholas CE Primary

Jinnie Nichols

St Andrew’s CE Primary (Acting)

Jane Pomeroy

Feering CE Primary

Neil Taggart

Melbourne Park Primary (Acting)

Caroline Shingleton
Wethersfield CE Primary

Marie Staley

Trinity Road Primary

Neil Stotter

Purleigh Primary (Acting)

Sue Foster

The Tyrells School

Amanda Woolmer
John Bunyan Juniors

Farewell and thank you to:

Geoff Slide, who is leaving Stock Primary at the end of this term to go to Uganda for a two year sabbatical working for the charity, Link Community Development.

Geoff will be working as a school improvement partner with about 140 schools in Uganda. 


	

	2.
	PRIMARY CAPITAL PROGRAMME

A presentation by Dawn Dack, Primary Strategy Team

Since leaving headship in December, Dawn has been  working for ECC as part of the Primary Strategy Team managing the Primary Capital Programme, and also on the Sustainable Development Team looking at succession planning and alternative models of leadership.   

The Primary Capital Programme is the primary stage of the Building Schools For the Future initiative aimed at secondary schools. There is an allocation of £11 million this year for primary schools in Essex. 

The purpose of the Primary Capital Programme is to:

· Be fully equipped for 21st century learning, at the heart of the community, with children’s services in reach of every family;

· Support national policy aims: raising standards, Every Child Matters, inclusion, diversity and responsiveness, extended services, personalisation;

· Rebuild, remodel or refurbish at least half of primary schools;

· Target specifically to address deprivation and respond to population changes.

An example of a PCP project is the Collaborative Learning Centre in Wickford, which is being developed by 11 schools as a joint venture.

The strategy for the PCP was developed in collaboration with EPHA and other agencies. Criteria that must be considered when identifying suitable schools are the existence of a suitable school hall, the findings of the Asset Management Plan and the involvement of children and their needs. Currently ten schools have been identified to be part of the PCP, from each of the four areas of Essex. 

The PCP process was explained; in summary this includes:

Visioning – developing a clear vision for education at the school and in the future.

Vision to Reality – What are the implications of the vision on staffing and space?

Educational Design Brief – What spaces are required to support the vision and what are their features?

Change Management – Supporting the school in making their aspirations a reality.

The Primary Capital Team has established a steering group to review the criteria and determine which schools should be targeted for support. Two primary headteachers, Gillian Brinded (Abacus Primary) and Jenny Slee (Grove Wood Primary) are part of this steering group. 

Dawn referred to a flyer circulated at the meeting from the Strategic Development Team, who are seeking to identify and share innovative practice that may be shared, which may be of particular interest to schools in the Primary Capital Programme. Examples might include schools with new approaches to personalisation, drama and role play, use of ICT, creative arts or use of the outdoors; spaces and practice that promote social engagement and community cohesion; practice in the development of an environmentally sustainable school, or completely new approaches to the organisation of staff, pupils and timetables. 

Contact: Lorraine Laudrum 07500 990361  lorraine.laudrum@essex.gov.uk 


	

	3.
	GIFTED AND TALENTED UPDATE

A presentation by Louisa Sliwa, ECC lead on gifted and talented

Louisa noted that the DCSF is focusing strongly on the development of gifted and talented children and young people and the outcomes of the current review will impact on Local Authorities. The current Young Gifted and Talented scheme has not been successful and is being reviewed.
160 primary schools were inspected in Essex in 2007/8 and Louisa read each report to review the gifted and talented provision in schools. She noted the following outcomes: 
· 23 outstanding -14%

· 80 good – 50%

· 53 satisfactory -33%

· 4 inadequate -2.5%

34 schools had G&T as a key issue – 21% - and it is clear that this is an area that many schools are grappling with. The key issues are:
· Ensuring high expectations for the most able children

· Offering a high level of challenge

· Offering a good match – work that is at an appropriate level for individual children.

Louisa recommended that schools should introduce and/or develop:

· Ethos of ECM / personalised learning in the school

· Register of gifted and talented learners

· Report G&T learners on PLASC return

· Designated governor for gifted and talented

· G&T learners encouraged to join YGT

· Parents informed if learners are on the register

· G&T learners tracked as a group

· Quality First teaching

· Classroom practice ensures challenge in lessons

· All primary schools should have access to a leading teacher for G&T

· Key roles –leadership and pedagogy

· Use of National Quality Standards to evaluate current whole school provision

· Use of Classroom Quality Standards to evaluate provision in classroom

· Enrichment opportunities

She recommended the following resources:

· The Sky’s the Limit

· Leading Teacher handbook

· National Quality Standards

· Classroom Quality Standards

· Posters – sent out to all schools
· DVD 

· Regional newsletters

· YGT information

· G&T websites - DCSF and Essex

· DCSF booklets:

· Identifying gifted and talented learners-getting started

· Effective provision for gifted and talented children in primary education

· Guidance on preventing underachievement

· Helping to find and support children with dual multiple exceptionalities

· Looked After Children

Louisa noted that training of Leading Teachers has only been taken up by 40% of primaries in Essex. She circulated a paper at the meeting giving a description of the role of the leading teacher. This suggests that leading teachers are likely to be involved in many of the following activities:
· Acting as an advocate for gifted and talented learners to improve learners engagement/student voice and outcomes;

· Setting gifted and talented learning in a whole school context using IQS (Institutional Quality Standards) to drive school improvement;
· Monitoring data to evaluate the progress of individual gifted and talented learners;

· Leads training and developments in learning and teaching to raise expectations, challenges and achievements of gifted and talented learners;

· Embedding the CQS (Classroom Quality Standards) to evaluate classroom practice and identify improvement opportunities;

· Exemplify best practice for gifted and talented learners in the classroom;

· Leading, managing and identifying gifted and talented opportunities beyond the classroom;

· Developing, monitoring and updating the gifted and talented register;

· Facilitating pupil mentoring, setting targets to support/raise gifted and talented learners’ attainment;

· Encouraging students to become members of the Young Gifted and Talented Community.

In response to questions from headteachers, Louisa confirmed that there would be no further funding to support network groups.

Children and young people are encouraged to sign up to the Young Gifted and Talented group. The website address   http://ygt.dcsf.gov.uk/

Another useful source of information is NACE – the National Association for Able Children in Education.   http://www.nace.co.uk/

It was noted that NACE has developed the Challenge Award, a supported self-evaluation framework for schools, colleges and local authorities. Jan Myers (headteacher at Wentworth Primary) noted that one of her teachers is going on a free trip to California as part of her development of gifted and talented provision.

	

	4.
a)

b)

c)

d)


	SEMINAR: INTERNATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES
Links with China

Essex County Council has developed strong links with the Jiangsu province in China over the last 20 years. This partnership has included teacher and pupil exchanges and a professional development programme for Chinese teachers. 

The types of activities that primary schools may engage with are

· Emails between pen pals

· Exchange of art work

· The possible use of a software tool, Easycop, to help communication
· Possible exchange visits – for example, Boreham Primary has hosted a number of pupils from China, and St Peter’s Primary in Billericay has sent pupils to China. 

Schools can get more information by contacting:

Martin Fee, ECC lead on Links with China
Lily Lin, Essex-Jiangsu Education manager 

Andrea Osbourne, ECC lead on Modern Foreign Languages

Through the schools Infolink      http://esi.essexcc.gov.uk/
Teachers International Professional Development (TIPD) 

A presentation by Graham Lancaster (Mid Area Improvement Manager) and Jo Bowyer, Literacy Subject Leader at Barnes Farm Infants.
The DCSF Teachers' International Professional Development (TIPD) programme provides opportunities for teachers to experience best practice in international education by participating in short-term study visits to other countries. Since the programme was launched in 2000, thousands of teachers have benefited from the annual £3 million in funding, visiting schools in over 50 countries across the world, as far afield as South Africa and Singapore. Each year in Essex there are 50 places for teachers and LA advisers –five groups of 9 staff and 1 LA adviser. Each group must be cross-phase. The trips take place during half term.
Jo explained that she took about a year to put together a team to go on the trip. That group then decided the key themes, though she stressed that at this stage they did not know where they were going. The key themes that they chose were:

· Reflections on their own practice

· Creativity

· ICT to support teaching and learning

· Transition

· Raising achievement including Gifted and Talented and Special Educational Needs.

The group visited Pretoria in South Africa, and during the trip they went to 9 different schools in 5 days. The schedule was packed but there was a chance to do other things besides work – for example, the group spent a night at a game reserve. After the trip the group wrote a report which is posted on the TIPD website – Graham explained that this was not too arduous – at the end of each day the group spent about 45 minutes collecting their impressions, and the final report was written on the flight back to the UK.

Graham and Jo noted that they both gained a huge amount from the experience – they discovered lots of good practice and have developed strong links with the other team members. They both stressed that it is important for schools to give teachers time after the trip to disseminate what they have learnt and discovered. 
For more information contact Graham Lancaster 
or visit the website   http://www.teachernet.gov.uk/professionaldevelopment/tipd/

International School Award

A presentation by Janette Quinn, Headteacher at Lawford Mead Infants

Janette reminded colleagues that the DCSF International School Award (ISA) is an accreditation scheme for curriculum-based international work in schools. It provides recognition for teachers and schools working to instil a global dimension into the learning experience of children and young people. The ISA has had a very positive impact on developing pupils’ awareness of the cultures of other countries, whilst still promoting an understanding of their own culture. Over 1,000 awards have been presented to successful schools since the start of the scheme in 1999. The award is free and open to all UK schools with pupils aged between 3 and 19.

Janette explained that her school has achieved The International School Award (Full ISA) – designed for schools ready to demonstrate an international ethos throughout the school, which is included in the school development plan. This will involve substantial curriculum-based international activity and schools must demonstrate collaborative work. It is likely that the school has a history of international activity over the past two years.

There are two earlier categories:
Foundation: Introducing internationalism - designed for schools that are just embarking on internationalism

Intermediate: Developing internationalism –designed for schools that have more curriculum-based international activities and have started to work with one or more international partner schools

Janette explained that, for many schools, achieving the award simply means recognising and demonstrating what is already going on in the school in the curriculum, in relation to international links and multi-culturalism. Lawford Mead Infant School was able to show numerous occasions when the children had focused on international themes, including:

· Partnership working with another country;

· Integrated curriculum

· Sports partnership – the school held a mini-olympics and each class represented a different country;

· Assembly themes;

· Music festivals;

· Books and traditional tales from around the world;

· Houses and homes around the world;
· African gardens.

In order to build up the portfolio of evidence Janette explained that she simply made up a file, left it in the staff room and asked staff to contribute evidence. They quickly built a portfolio of photos, reports and children’s work that showed that the whole school could demonstrate an international ethos. Key points included a commitment to:

· Collaborative learning

· Comparing and contrasting differences and similarities between cultures;

· Whole school involvement;

· A cross-curricular approach. 

There are a number of key dates towards accreditation:

· An action plan is submitted in December

· Evidence collected and submitted by June

· Achievement of the Award in October

Janette stressed that the achievement of the ISA is not an end in itself for Lawford Mead Infants, and the ongoing steps for the school are:

· Enhancing links with China – developing computer links, staff visits to China and hosting Chinese teachers;

· Maximising curricular enrichment with an international flavour;

· Further development of the allotments

· Continued celebration of festivals

· Continued parental involvement.

Janette was thanked for her presentation. 

Go to www.globalgateway.org for all the information you need to do an audit, find examples of international schools policies and apply for the Award

For further information from ECC lead staff 
contact Steven Brand   steven.brand@essex.gov.uk or

Andrea Osbourne              andrea.osbourne@essex.gov.uk

International Leadership Programme 

The International Leadership Learning Programme (ILLP) is a new NCSL programme which offers a unique opportunity to reflect upon leadership in an international context and investigate a particular leadership theme pertinent to school and system wide development. It builds on and replaces the International Placement for Headteachers (IPH) programme. The programme has been designed by NCSL and is delivered by the Specialist Schools and Academies Trust (SSAT) and the Association of School and College Leaders (ASCL).

ILLP is open to headteachers and other senior school leaders who will learn together and learn on behalf of others. As well as offering an excellent professional development opportunity, it is also designed to have a positive impact on school and system development. It is aimed at those who wish to develop leadership capacity, implementing changes to benefit their school/organisation and share their learning to benefit others.

Headteachers/senior school leaders may apply for the programme individually or as part of an existing group, identifying your areas of interest. NCSL will then research and identify an appropriate destination where the senior leader can explore powerful leadership practice, local challenges and solutions in their chosen enquiry focus. 

To register your interest in the programme or have any queries, please contact the NCSL provider, the Specialist Schools and Academies Trust (SSAT), at illpenquiries@ssatrust.org.uk.

Website:
http://www.ncsl.org.uk/illp-index 

In addition, the Comenius Project was mentioned; an organisation that facilitates exchange visits abroad.

 http://www.comeniusweb.org.uk/index.html
	

	5.
	SEMINAR: NURTURE GROUPS – A MODEL
A presentation by Veronica Wallace, Headteacher at Thundersley Primary and Karen Goudier, Nurture Group leader 

Introduction
Nurture groups were developed by the educational psychologist Marjorie Boxall, who recognised that there was a gap in the education system for children who have not developed at the same rate as the “average” child. She felt that some children were “stuck” at the developmental level of a two-year old, even though they were six or seven. She developed nurture groups as a secure, safe environment where children can develop their social, emotional and cognitive needs – Veronica stressed that nurture groups are not “sin bins” or a dumping ground for difficult children.

A nurture group: 

· is a small supportive class of up to 12 children usually in a mainstream Primary School.

· provides a secure, predictable environment where the different developmental needs of each pupil are catered for. 

· is staffed by two adults, usually a teacher and a learning support assistant and pupils attend regularly for a substantial part of each week. 

· focuses on emotional and social development as well as academic progress. 

· ensures pupils remain on their mainstream class roll with an expectation that they will return to their class in 2- 4 terms. 

Identifying which children are in the nurture group

Veronica explained that it is important to choose the children carefully and to take the dynamics of the whole group into consideration; for example they wouldn’t include siblings in the group. In the Nurture Group at Thundersley Primary identified children have included a neglected child, a child with three generations of SEN in the family, an elective (or selective) mute, a child who had been physically abused, and a child who had been bereaved. In one group they included a child with severe mental health issues, though Veronica said that this was their least successful inclusion. 
These children are selected from Years 1 – 5, though Veronica recognised that many nurture groups focus on Year 1. The group follows the Foundation Stage Early Years Curriculum and some of the early national curriculum, reflecting where these children are emotionally. A recent Ofsted inspection at the school recognised that the children were being appropriately challenged and praised the school for the support that this programme was offering these pupils.
The school always discusses the possible inclusion of a pupil with their parents; none have said no to this support, though some have had to be persuaded. Veronica explained that it is not always her who will initiate this discussion and the school is careful to identify which member of staff might be best to explain the programme to the parent. Each child spends, on average, 3 – 4 terms in the nurture group.

The leadership of the group

The group is led by two members of staff at Thundersley. Both are Teaching Assisntats, though one is employed as an unqualified teacher. These staff must be consistent and have been carefully chosen – not all staff would want or be suitable to undertake this kind of work. If supply cover is needed then it is important that the substitute teacher is suitable and well known to the group.
A typical day

Each child starts the day in his or her own class for registration and then is picked up, in a specified order, and taken to the Nurture Group. It was stressed that the daily routine provides security and a sense of identity – each morning the first experience is to establish the day, month and year.

The children then have the opportunity to identify their feelings, and this may be recorded in a Feelings Book.

Next the children undertake a Literacy Activity.

Breakfast (toast and cuddles) is an important part of the morning routine, offering a chance for children to develop social skills and make choices.
Next the children have playtime, followed by maths, and then cross-curricular activities. Cooking is a very important activity which takes place twice a week – this offers many cross-curricular opportunities and teaches lots of skills.

Finally the morning ends with a story.

The classroom itself is set up very carefully with space for lessons and learning but also, and most importantly, a sofa. 

The Boxall Profiles

The school uses the Boxall Profile as a key tool in the Nurture Group. Veronica explained that the Boxall Profile is an invaluable resource for helping teachers develop a precise and accurate understanding of children’s emotional and behavioural difficulties, and for planning effective interventions and support activities. She referred to the Boxall Profile Handbook which includes the Profile itself, with copyright waived to allow reproduction, with clear guidelines for its use and for interpreting the results. It gives case studies of children in serious difficulties showing how the Profile can be used to create effective Individual Education Plans.

Reintegration 

Veronica noted that it is extremely important to manage each child’s reintegration into full time mainstream education. The children maintain their links with their own class as they start each day and spend the afternoon in their class. It is important the children do not feel rejected when they leave the nurture group, and occasionally a child is not ready to leave the group and may stay for an additional term. When they leave each child is invited to leave something in a box to maintain a physical link with the classroom, and there are “graduation” photos of previous groups on the wall in the nurture group classroom. 

The school recognises that the separation can be hard for the staff as well and supports the teachers in the group. 

Parents
The Nurture Group staff hold regular meetings with the parents and give an end of year report. Parents are not used as helpers in the group as there is a deliberate strategy to keep the dynamics of the group – both adults and children – consistent. 

Funding and resources

Veronica explained that the school has funded the Nurture Group. The resources needed include:

· The cost of two members of staff 
· A dedicated space for the group – this cannot be done in a corridor or a cupboard!

· Furniture – including a sofa

· Consumables, including resources for the creative work that children will do.

Veronica has found the resources by pooling Special Educational Needs funding, using Looked After Children funding, recycling resources and, when all else fails, “stealing” the rest! 

The Nurture Group has had a significant and important impact on the children who have taken part in the programme. In addition Veronica stressed that the wider benefits have been:

· The development of a nurturing ethos right across the school;

· The sharing and development of expertise in social, emotional intelligence,

· Improved supervision for children. 

More information and resources can be found at
The Nurture Group Network http://www.nurturegroups.org/index.php

	

	6.
a)

b)

c)

d)

e)


	CENTRAL EPHA
The Spring term EPHA and EPC newsletters were circulated to headteachers at the meeting -these can also be found on the Newsletter page of the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk. 

The following key dates were noted:

CENTRAL termly headteacher meetings with Local Authority officers 

Wednesday 17 June 2009           The Waterfront, Chelmsford

EPHA Annual General Meeting

Friday 3 July 2009           
Marks Tey hotel 

The AGM is free to all headteachers and will include lunch, the AGM itself and a presentation by Tim Benton. Tim is an Associate of Independent Learning and he focuses on learning skills, confidence building and preparing for life beyond school (pupils, not Heads!). Information will be sent to all heads in the summer term.

EPHA Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference

Friday 10 October 2009   
Stansted Hilton

Information will go out to all schools in the summer term.

Evaluation and feedback

Linda asked colleagues to complete their evaluation forms relating to the morning meeting and, in particular, asked heads to offer their suggestions for workshops and presentations at future meetings. 
Emergency Closures
The Headteachers discussed the need to close their schools earlier this term due to the extreme weather conditions. Whilst it was accepted that ECC could not make a blanket directive for all Essex schools, heads did note how difficult this decision is. 

Linda referred to the email sent by the Assistant Chief of Police criticising headteachers who had closed their schools, which argued that they should try to remain open to avoid anti-social behaviour by young people who have a day off school. She said that she had been very angry to receive this email and replied forcefully, objecting to his criticism of headteachers. He replied to her, saying that it had not been his intention to berate heads for the decision they make on behalf of their schools in relation to these closures. 
On a positive note, Linda said that she had found BBC Essex very helpful in helping publicise school closures and wondered if CEPHA should send a thank you letter to them. Other Heads said that they had found Essex FM very effective, and that they had been able to contact the radio station by text.  It was AGREED that a letter of thanks from EPHA should be sent to the helpful radio station. 
Jan Myers, President of Essex National Association of HeadTeachers, informed colleagues that the NAHT has developed a communications tool which costs £75 for an annual subscription. More information on the Parent Hotline registration can be found at 

www.schooltripsplus.co.uk  

tel. 08700 624919

The annual budget allocation
Linda stated that she was very concerned about this year’s budget as her school had received a lower allocation than in previous years. She also stated that she now believed that the school is liable for the GTC membership at a cost of £45 per teacher and apparently were last year as well. 

Linda noted that the reduction in financial support for school meals has had a huge impact on her school and asked other heads to sign a petition that she circulated if they agreed with her concerns.

There was discussion about the Schools Forum and whether EPHA should pay for a professional adviser to support the committee. The EPHA Manager stated that she did not feel that this was financially possible for EPHA and reminded Heads that the Schools Forum is made up of elected representatives and is entirely separate from EPHA. Rob Baxter (Schools Finance Team) has been asked to review the terms of reference for the Schools Forum, and it was noted that briefing sessions have been introduced for the primary headteachers on the Schools Forum, prior to their meetings. These pre-briefing meetings should enable primary headteacher representatives to question agenda items and consult with colleagues in advance of the Schools Forum meetings. It was requested that the EPHA Executive would discuss and consider whether and how it could support the Schools’ Forum representatives to ensure better informed judgements and that possible implications are fully understood.
It was AGREED that the Chair should ask the LA what percentage of money is retained by the LA and not distributed to schools in the annual budget allocation. 

Spotlight seminars

Maggie Owens (EPC Lead Headteacher) noted that the next “spotlight” school improvement seminar is likely to focus on Philosophy for Children, and will be held at Wickford Juniors. 


	EPHA Executive

29 April 2009
Meeting with LA officers 

13 March 09

	5.
a)

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

National Strategy Meeting
Linda Findlay noted that she is due to attend a National Strategy meeting soon and asked colleagues to feed back any issues they would like her to raise, for example in relation to coasting schools and strategies for support.


	All headteachers
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